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MINUTES 

 

Montevallo City Council Work Session 

August 10, 2015  

5:30 p.m. at City Hall 

 

 Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Dee Woodham, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council 

Member Rusty Nix, and Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance.  Council Member Sharon 

Gilbert was absent.  

Mayor Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 pm  

Mayor Cost thanked the citizens for being present and noted that work sessions are for department heads 

and the Council to discuss agenda matters.  

-Public Health & Safety 

Chief Reid reported there was nothing new at the Fire Department. They are still working on the thermal 

imaging grant. They have narrowed the search down from five cameras narrowed to three. They will 

either purchase them off state bid list or bid them out. The cost will be around $23,000. They have not 

heard about the regional truck grants yet, but they haven’t heard a no either.  

Council Member Willie Goldsmith asked ISO.  

Chief Reid said they have not heard anything yet. There should be an update in September.  The Chief 

noted that month of July they responded to 121 calls – a record.  That brings their total up to 1,100-1,200 

for the year.  

No Police Report 

 Mayor Cost reminded everyone that the Abatement Boar meets on Monday the 17th at 6:00 p.m.  

-Sustainability  

Kirk Hamby reported that the four trees behind Alabama Coach Company have been removed. He said 

our crews re-strawed the Promenade. Their next strawing project is Parnell Library. Bulldog Day has 

been moved to the 27th and the Montevallo High School band, football, and cheerleaders will be 

acknowledged.  

Council Member Jason Peterson reported that ValloCycle is working to reorganize and needs a new board 

member.  

-Parks &Rec 

Shane Baugh not present.  

Kirk Hamby reported there are about ten tournaments coming soon. Soccer registration, softball/baseball 

registration for the fall season is approaching. Cars by the Creek is on August 29th and ArtWalk is August 

28th.  

Council Member Dee Woodham reported that we have a preliminary cost estimate from Shelby County 

for a new entrance, trail and restroom at Shoal Creek Park for under $100,000.  

Council Member Sharon Gilbert was out of town. Not available to give report.  
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Mayor Cost noted that the students from the Echizen, Japan trip will be present tonight to report on their 

experience and will be moved to the top of the agenda.  

Allie Williams presented the Library report.   She mentioned that they were awarded $4,000 in grants. 

The Chess Club, advised by Dr. Varagona, will start on August 29th and the Lego Club starts August 25th 

She also requested the council approve up to $500 from the Library’s unallocated reserve as a match for 

the grant they received.  An environmental group will to place their clean water kiosk in Montevallo 

before it goes to the Birmingham Botanical Gardens then Bass Pro. Steel Magnolias is set this Friday to 

Sunday for encore performances. 

-Finance: 

Council Member Woodham reminded everyone that Monday at 4:30 at City Hall there will be a work 

session for the proposed 2015-16 budget.    

As an update from the MDCD, Council Member Woodham reported that the lighting for the walking trail 

has arrived. She also pointed out that the larger bills in the packet tonight include $1,000 to Shelby 

County Planning Services, $1,000 for IT, $3,600 for janitors, and $2,700 for League Membership dues. 

New Business:  

Request for mayor assistant, budget: $25,000 

The City Clerk noted that, if approved, the council will need to amend the budget for the year. Council 

Member Nix asked if Cindy’s position was replaced. Mayor Cost noted that Cindy was over Human 

resources.  We filled that position, so we just need the Mayor’s assistant. 

Mayor Cost noted that the agenda also includes the approval of the annual M4A contract. 

Also, the agenda includes designating a County Board of Equalization Nominee.  Mayor Cost said she 

recommends nominating Dr. Earl Cunningham, pending his acceptance.  Council Member Woodham 

asked who actually chooses the nominee. The City Clerk said he thought it was up to the State 

Department of Revenue. 

Golf Course Bid: 

Mayor Cost noted that the Council has received the bid tabulation list and the City Clerk’s 

recommendation regarding the golf carts.  She stressed that this is a time-sensitive issue.  However, we 

also need to consider the cost.  The Mayor also mentioned that during this interim period, the City Clerk 

will be in charge of the golf course. 

The City Clerk informed the Council that our EZGO rep is going to meet him at the course with their 

maintenance personnel.  They will fix any carts that are still under warranty. 

Old Business: 

Lease with IDB: 

Mayor Cost informed the Council that she and the City Clerk met with Janice Seaman, Chairperson of the 

IDB, to talk about the proposed lease. They discussed the concerns regarding the ten-year lease.  Ms. 

Seaman pointed out that they need a longer term in order to justify their investment in the facility.  

However, if there is no activity, then we can dissolve the agreement. 

The City Clerk said he is working on a stock lease form so we can limit our legal costs. 
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Consolidation of Voting Places:  

Mayor Cost noted that the recommendation of Mr. Dukes was to use the Recreation Center as our polling 

place for Municipal Elections.  The City Clerk noted that a central voting station will require 12 people to 

staff it.  Three centers require a minimum of 18. In terms of personnel alone, we would save money 

moving to a single voting place – about 1/3 of the cost. Mayor Cost asked the Council if they wanted to 

see more numbers on this.  The City Clerk noted that the Council has until April to decide. 

Board Appointment: None. 

Mayor Cost informed the Council that we need an appointment to the County Economic and Industrial 

Development Board, someone who lives in Montevallo with related experience, interest with business and 

industry.  Bob Doyle has served in that capacity for many years. 

Other Business:  

$1000 for wood -  

The City Clerk reminded the Council that we used the old barn wood from Mahler for accents in the new 

City Hall building.  However, we ran out of the old 1-bys and planned to use 2-bys instead. But, we found 

out it’s not easy to cut them in half without a specific blade.  We found some old barn wood that is the 

right width locally for $1,000.  We need to purchase it using funds that are set aside for the project in 

order to finish on time.  Council Member Nix asked if it will it match.  The City Clerk said it is decades-

old and we’ve gotten it to match.  The trim will still be 2-bys.  We’re already behind schedule on this part 

of the project.  The boards are expensive but we need them. Council Member Woodham noted that the 

cost will come out of the budget already allocated for the City Hall project. 

Library: The Mayor reminded the Council the $500 grant match needs approval. 

 

Montevallo City Council Meeting 

August 10, 2015  

6:00 p.m. at City Hall 

 

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Dee Woodham, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council 

Member Rusty Nix and Council Member Jason Peterson were in attendance. Council Member Sharon 

Gilbert was absent.  

Pledge of Allegiance 

Meeting Call to Order – Mayor Cost called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 7/27/15 - Council Member Peterson made a motion to 

approve the Minutes from July 27th as presented. Council Member Nix seconded.  Mayor Cost Abstained.  

ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Student Recognitions / Awards 

Student Recognitions/Awards: The Council recognized middle school and high school students returning 

from their visit to our Sister City – Echizen Town, Japan. 

Mayor Cost asked Grayson to go first and tell everyone his name, school, and favorite part or memory of 

the trip. 
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Grayson said he attends Montevallo Middle School and that the favorite part of his trip was the Fukuyi 

Dinosaur Park in Echizen, Japan. He said it is the third biggest in the world.  It has a dome structure with 

animatronic dinosaur and a geographical exhibition. 

Mikayla Martin from Montevallo High School said her favorite part was the arcade and taking pictures in 

Bakuras.   

Maranda Martin from Montevallo Middle School said her favorite part was the pet shop.  She said it was 

like ours, but the animals were cuter, like the munchkin cats that had little legs. She said the store had a 

lot of costumes for the pets.  In addition, toys for pets in Japan are different, they were anime style and 

some of them looked like little squids. 

Katie from Thompson High School said her favorite part of the trip was the BBQ.  Their table was the 

grill and no one waited on you, you just served yourself.  No hamburger and ribs.  They had different 

meat and even different noodles. 

Leah at Montevallo High School said her favorite part was her host family. They had sweet kids who 

played with her.  It was an amazing experience. 

John David Haas from Indian Springs High School said his favorite part was the public bath in Japan.  He 

said it a fun thing to do in Japan, even though he was nervous at first. He noted there is very little bathing, 

mainly a lot of scrubbing.  He said that his host dad really only scrubbed, then bathed for a few seconds 

then scrubbed again. They had different types of baths but all the signs were in Japanese, so he stayed in 

the same bath.  He said his host dad called him "Buddha in Training" because of the length of time he 

stayed in the water.  

Chris Fulmer, a chaperone parent during the ten day visit, said they went to the Board of Education with 

the students during the first day to meet with host families. Each day, a city guide met with the group with 

the daily plans. They visited five different schools including seeing classes learning English, physical ed, 

various board games, cultural games, etc. He described the visit as a learning experience in the languages 

while spending the day with the host families. They were immersed in the culture while shopping and 

eating out.  

Mayor Cost informed everyone that we are currently planning to receive a delegation from Japan.  She  

thanked the students for their reports.  She also mentioned that Mohammed from Echizen, Japan will visit 

Montevallo, AL from October 8-10 for Founder's Day. She complimented the students noting that she had 

heard only good things about them regarding their trip and that she is so proud of their representation of 

our community over there.   

Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council  

Mitchell Spears informed the Council that the storm drain at Main Street & Vine Street is clogged.  Kirk 

Hamby said that problem is on their radar.  

Mitchell Spears also requested a summary of the plans for the Montevallo Main Street project.  The City 

Clerk said we haven’t received the final plans from the engineers. What we have is the objective of the 

project's goal.  Council Member Woodham added that the project involves utility relocation involving 

1,200 feet of pipe and making sure all our sidewalks are ADA compliant. It's an improvement focused 

project. 
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Mitchell Spears asked when the citizens will see the plan or if they will have to wait for it to be bid. The 

City Clerk said he would check with the County engineer to see what is available and will get it to Mr. 

Spears.  

Mr. Spears also expressed how disappointed he was to hear of Ed Davis being terminated. He said he was 

just abhorred by the decisions the council has made. Mayor Cost said we cannot comment on personnel 

issues.  

Johnny Williams of Fairview expressed his disappointment, as well.  He also criticized the council for 

putting off the decision regarding the golf carts.  With the firing of Ed, who has lived here for 17 years, he 

said he feels like the Council is dumping the course.  He said the cart issue should be a simple decision 

and wondered why there was even a need for discussion.  He said he thinks in the future of the Golf 

course we will find that Ed's firing was a terrible choice.  

Mayor Cost said she assumed there would be more questions and comments about the golf course but that 

everyone needed to understand that personnel issues are confidential.  That being said, she noted that our 

auditors recommended the course be handled in a professional, business-like manner and that we wuill 

ensure that it is handled in a professional, business-like manner.  

Ronnie Miskelley addressed the council and said he received a call from the Mayor and City Clerk in 

reference to the equipment Mr. Davis sold to him.  He said it is in the public that Mr. Davis lost his job 

because he sold that equipment to him. He explained what transpired regarding the sale. He said he paid 

for the mowers and agreed to let the course continue to use them.  He said he left his money with the city 

of Montevallo. He said someone told him the deal Mr. Davis made with him was not legal. 

The City Clerk explained that that was correct. It was an inappropriate and illegal sale. As he told Mr. 

Miskelley during their phone conversation, this would be like the City Clerk agreeing to sell someone our 

City Hall. That cannot happen because the asset belongs to the city.  The sale of city or board property 

requires that the council or board vote to authorize the sale in a public meeting.  That was not done.  

Mr. Miskelley said that he felt firing Mr. Ed Davis over all of this was in appropriate.  

Mitchell Spears said that Mr. Davis did query the board to see if it was okay to sell the property.  He said 

the board was told there was no value to the mowers. 

Mayor Cost told Mr. Miskelley she was sorry he got caught in the middle of this and apologized if he 

thinks he was deceived about the mower sale.  She said we told him we would return his money and that 

he could pick it today.  

Dr. Landers echoed the concerns of the others. He said he understands about the personnel issue, but he 

pointed out that the club house is empty and expressed his concern that we no longer have the things we 

need to operate the course. Mayor Cost assured him that the club house will be restocked with the 

necessities very soon. She said that the City Clark and Park Director will be working together to oversee 

the club house's operations with the City Clerk serving as the course’s interim manager. 

Dr. Landers asked if we had a time table for this.  Mayor Cost said it will happen as soon as possible. We 

understand it is an urgent matter and we do take this very seriously.  

Judy Winslett said she was sick when she heard about Mr. Davis being fired. She said Mr. Davis is a good 

guy and she was curious why a more suitable solution wasn’t reached.  
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Allison Welcome said she lives in Aldridge and that her trash is typically picked up every Friday.  

However, WastePro did not come until Saturday this week and only two residents' trash was collected.  

Mayor Cost told her that the City Clerk will get her in touch with the appropriate parties to handle her 

problem. 

Troy Taylor dad that he is sad to see Ed go too, but that he is interested to see what happens to the course. 

He said he wants to know what's going to happen with membership renewals and said that if anything 

changes the city should take care of differences in fees. 

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)–  Discussed earlier.  

 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 

Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, Youth 

Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City 

Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) – Discussed earlier.  

 

Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented.  Council 

Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Consent Agenda: NONE 

New Business  

Assistant to Mayor & City Clerk – $25,000 (position will cost approx. $5,000 through the end of the 

fiscal year) - Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Assistant position as described.  

Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Amend Budget – If Assistant is Approved, Increase Business License Revenue from $349,483 to 

$355,000, Increase City Hall Salaries by $5,000 - Council Member Woodham made a motion to amend 

the budget as requested.  Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Set Budget Work Session – Monday, August 17 at 4:30 at City Hall.    

 

Approve M4A Contract – Council Member Nix made a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into an 

agreement with M4A as described. Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION 

APPROVED.  
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County Board of Equalization Nominee – Mayor Cost nominated Dr. Earl Cunningham.  Council 

Member Nix made a motion to approve the Mayor’s recommendation of Dr. Cunningham, assuming he 

accepts the nomination. Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

 



28 
 

 
 

 



29 
 

Golf Cart Bids – Mayor Cost noted that we are still looking over the bids.  We do not have all of the 

information we need yet in order to determine whether or not we should purchase a few new carts or 

replace the entire fleet.   

 

Old Business 

Lease with IDB – 5 Acres at Shoal Creek Park for Aquaponics Farm – NO ACTIVITY  

 

Consolidation of Municipal Voting Places – Recreation Center ??? – NO DECISION.  

 

Board Appointments: NONE 

Other Business: 

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve payment of up to $500 in matching funds for the 

grant using money from the Library’s unallocated reserve.  Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL 

AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve purchase of $1,000 in reclaimed wood for the new City 

Hall project using funds set aside for the city’s portion of the project expense. Council Member 

Goldsmith seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  

Citizen Participation  

Mitchell Spears asked if the city has any plans yet for replacing Mr. Davis.  Mayor Cost noted that as 

stated earlier the City Clerk will serve as the interim manager of the course and club house with Mr. 

Baugh sharing some of the responsibility. For the short term, we are assessing the immediate needs such 

as personnel issues and we are looking at comprehensive overview, such as improving/repairing the 

greens at holes 8 and 12 as well as the carts. So we are working on getting the course to where it needs to 

be.  

Mitchell again asked about a replacement for Mr. Davis.  Mayor Cost reiterated that no decisions have 

been made as of yet.  

There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to adjourn.  

Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  Meeting adjourned at 

6:45 p.m.  

Submitted by: 

 

 

Herman Lehman 


